
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 13 June 2013

Present:
Councillors Bellamy (Chair)

Brown, Derbyshire, Hales and Manns
Tenant Representatives:
Colin Medlycott (Avondale) Deputy Chair
Martyn Lund (Highfield Road)

Lynne Lund (Highfield Road)

Gloria Tubb (Grange)


Brian Kimpton (Counties)


Louise Woodward (Rothwell)

Brent Woodford (Ashley)


Mark Ingram (Kettering North)


Susan Milne (Naseby Road)


Mick Springthorpe (Town Centre)


Leonie Springthorpe (Town Centre)

Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)


Linda Nash (Housing Communications Officer)

Leona Mantle (Tenancy Services Manager)

Glyn Dowdell (Neighbourhood Manager)

Pearl Nathaniel (Service Accountant)

Janice Maxey (Committee Administrator)

13.TF.01
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bunday, Don and Henson (KBC), John Potts (Silver Service) and Jim French (Desborough).
13.TF.02 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

13.TF.03
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 9th May 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.TF.04
MATTERS ARISING

12.TF.105 
Colin Medlycott introduced three new members of the forum:-

Mark Ingram (Kettering North)

Leonie  Springforth (Town Centre)

Mick Springforth (Town Centre)

12.TF.109 (12.TF.95, 12.TF.82)      Priority Times for Repairs
John Conway reported that meetings had taken place with staff at Environmental Care and Customer Services to introduce the new 28 day target for responsive repairs.  

The Chair thanked John and his team for setting the new targets in motion and on behalf of the forum looked forward to seeing the new targets in place.  
12.TF.109 (12.TF.97) 
Welfare Reform Update
John Conway reported that there were now 348 tenants who would be affected by the ‘number of bedrooms’ changes in welfare reform.  This was slightly under the previous figure which changed on a weekly basis.  206 tenants had now been interviewed either by telephone or in person.  
12.TF.116
Tenants’ Forum Constitution

John Conway reported that at the last meeting, members had requested a copy of the Tenants Forum constitution and it had been agreed that this would be included in the agenda papers.  However, on subsequent reflection of this request by officers, it had been considered that it would be more appropriate to put the item on the agenda in the autumn when it was hoped there would be further information on a process for reviewing the Council’s constitution in due course. 

12. TF.112
End of Year Performance Information

The question was asked as to what the Council was currently doing to address the high number of voids reported at the last meeting i.e. for 2012/13 the figure had been 366.  John Conway responded that there had been a 16% increase in voids which had been as a result of an increase in the number of deaths and an increase in the number of tenants going into residential care.  Housing officers were working closely with colleagues in Environmental Care to meet a target of turning around properties in 33 days.

He added that in recent weeks there had been a decline in the number of properties coming forward but in the last 2 weeks the figure had gone up again.  At this stage it was not clear whether this was a blip or whether the increase would be sustained.  Work would also be undertaken to investigate and monitor why properties were becoming vacant.  Members of the Forum would be invited to participate in this work.
13.TF.05
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
None.
13.TF.06
‘HOMES FOR THE FUTURE’ - UPDATE
Leona Mantle, Tenancy Services Manager, gave a presentation titled ‘Homes for the Future Update’ following the refurbishment of two properties at Top Dysons, Cranford as part of the Council’s ‘Homes for the Future’ project in 2011/12.  The main points were as follows:-
· The pilot had been carried out because both properties had been in need of substantial structural work due to subsidence and as a pilot; the aim had been to find ways to make the housing stock more energy efficient whilst reducing fuel costs for tenants.

· Energy saving features incorporated into the properties had included:-
· Air source heat pump central heating system

· Biomass central heating system
· Solar water heating

· Photovoltaic solar panels

· Positive pressure heat recovery system

· Extensive wall and roof insulation

· Double glazed A rated argon filled windows

· Supplied with A rated white goods.

· Following advertising and selection, two families moved in August 2011.

· As part of the evaluation, in-depth interviews were carried out with both families in January 2013 to determine what was working well and not so well, the likes/dislikes about their homes and what effect patterns of behaviour were having on energy efficiency.

· Results of the evaluation of fuel costs were that electricity consumption was still relatively high, although the costs of the Air Source Heat Pump and Biomass Boiler were lower than expected fuel costs for a three bed house.

· Positive Feedback:-

· For the Council, properties were popular and tenancies on-going.  Also the feed in tariff from PV panels cheaper than normal fuel costs.

· Tenants experienced a good level of thermal comfort and the air source heat pump had been a significantly cheaper option to solid fuel.

· Tenants loved their properties and being able to embrace a more sustainable lifestyle.

· Negative Feedback:-

· The technology was rather difficult to understand use efficiently.

· Over-use of biomass
· Heat recovery units disabled by tenants due to noise and draft.

· Lifestyle counteracting benefits of the technology i.e.  tenants opening windows and doors which affected how the technology worked.

· Lessons learned

· Education, training and ongoing support for tenants was vital.

· Communication needed to be clearer and more user friendly

· To act on the learning by further monitoring, ensuring all options   were considered when improving properties and to consider behaviour and understanding in the success of new technology.

There then followed a question and answer session.  In response to questions raised it was confirmed that:-

· Research had indicated that people did not want to use water that had been recycled i.e. rain water as would be difficult to use.
· The use of solar panels would not result in a lower rent per se as rent levels were looked at as part of overall package though solar heating was always a consideration.

· The refund of £1,000 would be returned to the Housing Revenue Account.

· It had been interesting and beneficial to do a pilot of just two properties so that problems could be identified before going out to whole estates.  The surprise had been how the human behaviour element had affected the results.  

· Some good lessons had been learned and the ‘Kettering Standard’ would be introduced to use on those homes built before 1945.  Members of the forum would be included in those discussions to look at the standard.
· Reaction from neighbours had been generally positive as   consultations had been undertaken with the relevant neighbours before-hand so they were all aware of what was going to happen.  There had also been many owner- occupiers in the area who had been reassured about the works.   Overall, the area had been improved as a result of the works and the Parish Council had welcomed the shift in demographics with the arrival of the new young families in residence.
· The tenants would be able to purchase their homes under the ‘Right to Buy’ scheme but the cost of improvements would be taken into account.

The Chair thanked Leona for the update and stressed that the Forum’s input was invaluable in this initiative.  Members of the forum were encouraged to see the whole process through and go along to full Council where it would be supported and discussed.

Martin Lund added that he considered that it had been a brilliant, well managed, project.  He endorsed the conclusions that for future projects the rule should be to keep it simple and anything that reduced tenants’ bills should be supported.

13.TF. 07  
KEYWAYS IMPLEMENTATION 
Leona Mantle, Tenancy Services Manager, gave a presentation titled ‘Keyways – Update’.  The main points were as follows:-

· The new Keyways scheme would be launched on Thursday 27 June 2013.

· All Keyways applicants would need to complete a new application form on or after Friday 28th June 2013.

· The first advert cycle on the new system would be from Thursday 4 July 2013.

· The main changes would be:-
· Changes to some of the Keyways priority bands.  Some banding criteria had been removed, some had moved bands, and there were also some new criteria

· There would be changes to the rules around who qualified for Keyways e.g. people who could afford market housing and those with no local connection to Kettering Borough would not qualify to join the new Keyways.

· The main reason for the change was to combat tenancy fraud.

· All tenants had to reapply to have their housing circumstances assessed against the new rules. 

· It was possible that current applicants would see a change in their Keyways band and some might not qualify for Keyways on the new system.
· Current applicants would keep their waiting time on the new system as long as they applied by the end of August 2013 (unless their banding  increased)

· Band D applicants (no housing need cases) had been already been removed from Keyways.
· All applicants had been notified of the changes early March 2013 and letters had been sent out on 11 June giving more details about how to apply on the new system.  

· Applicants can apply online at www.keyways.org.uk or they could get help with this from KBC staff.

· Applicants were being advised to complete their on-line form as soon as possible in order for staff to verify their circumstances prior to making applications active.

Tenant representatives on the forum were asked to remind tenants to reapply if they hadn’t already done so.
The question was asked as to whether the new system would affect transfers and exchanges and it was confirmed that those applications would also need to be re-entered on Keyways.  In addition, all key partners had been contacted by the Housing Options Manger to alert to the changes taking place.

13.TF.08
DISCUSSION ITEM - IMPROVING YOUR HOMES

Leona Mantle introduced the discussion item – ‘What Information would you need before Improvement Works to your property started?’  As background she reported that last year improvement works to properties included 58 new kitchens and bathrooms, 121 new doors, 42 homes had replacement windows and 10 homes had new pitched roof coverings.  Despite these home improvements being a good thing, feedback received had indicated that it was not always a positive experience for the tenants involved.  The purpose of the exercise was to improve communications between the Council and tenants in respect of home improvements.

The forum members were asked to break into two groups and discuss the following points:-
· Have you had improvements to your home in the past 2 years?

· What information did you receive before the work started

· What notice were you given?

· What information or advice would you expect as a minimum?

· How would you like that to be presented (Letter/Leaflet/in person)?

· Consider services from other organisations and their publications

· Whether a more supported approach would be relevant?

After discussions the groups reported back the following comments:-
· Tenants had experienced various works undertaken to their properties.

· Some tenants had been very pleased with the arrangements in that they had been given plenty of notice but in other instances they had been given little or no notice and in some instances, contractors had not arrived at all. 

· A minimum of one weeks notice was considered sufficient where tenants had been briefed previously on the project and how it would affect them.
· Suggested information to be provided to tenants:-

· Impact on lifestyle
· Would scaffolding be used etc?
· How long the job would last, start and finish times.

· Any alternative dates if dates not suitable?

· What was the tenant expected to do whilst the improvements took place?

· Would the property be cleaned each day after the works and who would do it?

· Would the Council redecorate afterwards?
· Leaflets would be best way of communication but a personal visit would be more appropriate for major works.

· Tenant Liaison Officers should be included in contract details.

· Need to consider what practical help could be provided by Council for disabled/vulnerable residents.

· Provision of storage boxes in some case would be useful.

· More details of the improvements i.e. if new cupboards, what type/colour etc.

· When would old cupboards etc. be removed?

· If services had to be turned off, for how long and what would the tenant be able to use in the property i.e. whether still able to make tea/coffees etc.

· How much input/choice would tenant have into improvements?

Leona thanked members for their input and very useful suggestions and invited members to let her know if anybody wanted to get involved in the updating of the information etc.
John Conway added that the ‘Homes for the Future’ standard which would be used to refurbish Council housing would make it very clear how the Council would liaise with residents and specify the level of information which would provided to tenants.  It would also make it much easier for tenants to get involved.  

13.TF.09
CONNECT

Colin Medlycott reported that the next edition was about to be circulated.  Following the Connect review, there would be some changes to future publications including a 4 page pull out on the Annual Report and Keyway.  The following edition would be issued mid –September and Linda Nash confirmed that the 4-page pull out would be included in the December issue.
13.TF.10
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund introduced himself to the new members as the Chair of the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel which looked at certain housing issues in depth i.e. void properties.  The panel was looking to co-opt some new members with a view to a recruitment process in November so if anybody wanted to get more involved they should let him or Linda Nash know.  He advised that the Panel was currently looking at Introduction tenancies.
13.TF.11    ANY OTHER BUSINESS


A question was raised concerning the Capital Programme in terms of what was being done at the moment and future timeline.  John Conway responded that the Capital Programme was currently under review but he would put together an information note and circulate to members before the next meeting of the Tenants Forum.
Brent Woodford reported that he had spent an evening at Weston by Welland fete and many tenants had approached him with concerns they had about their tenancies which had been very worthwhile.  He advised other representatives to do the same thing and attend local events.
Linda Nash confirmed that the Housing Tour would take place on 11 July and invites would be sent out within the next few weeks.  Places on the coach would be on a first come first served basis so she advised members to respond as soon as possible.  Members of the Silver Service Forum would also be invited.  

Linda also reported a training session on Understanding Housing Finance on Friday 12 July which would include information on the effects of Welfare Reform.
13.TF.12
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Mick Springthorpe.
13.TF.13
DATE OF MEETING

It was noted that the next meeting would take place on Thursday 12th September 2013 at the Council Offices.
(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 8.10 pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
jcm
Tenants Forum No. 4
13.06.13

